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THE INLAND WETLANDS COMMISSION OF THE TOWN OF AVON HELD A MEETING ON TUESDAY, DECEMBER 6, 2016, AT THE AVON TOWN HALL.
Present were Clifford Thier, Chair, Michael Beauchamp, Vice Chair, Robert Breckinridge, Martha Dean, Jed Usich, and Bryan Short.  Dean Applefield was absent.  Also present were John McCahill, Planning and Community Development Specialist/Wetlands Agent, and Ruth Checko, Director of Recreation and Parks.
Mr. Thier called the meeting to order at 7:02pm.
NEW APPLICATION:


APPL #748 – Robert Krawczuk, owner/applicant: Requests within wetlands and within the 100’ upland review area: 1) Fill approximately 1,115 sq. ft. of man-made wetlands (old cellar hole) for the construction of one single-family house; 2) Construction of proposed house, well, utilities, septic system, and related grading.  Location: 16 White Birch Lane, Parcel 4600016.
Mr. McCahill prefaced David Whitney’s presentation by noting that he had suggested in his memo that a public hearing be scheduled for this application.  The filling of wetlands is typically something that triggers the need for a public hearing.  He reminded the Commission that they have already been introduced to this application in an informal discussion.  He stated that tonight, Mr. Whitney would give a brief presentation that would provide the Commission with a general feeling for the application as far as regulated activities, and also an orientation to the site walk map.  Then the Commission could deliberate on whether or not to schedule a public hearing.
Mr. Whitney, speaking on behalf of Mr. Krawczuk, began by describing the location of the site.  It is on the north side of White Birch Lane, a short connector street between Stagecoach Road and Sunnyridge Road.  It is a vacant lot, slightly under one acre in size, left over from the days when the subdivision was created in the 1960s.  He pointed on the map to where there was a storm drainage pipe that discharges onto the site.  It picks up water in the street from the catch basins and also from the lot across the street, and then the water flows into a ditch that has been identified as part of the wetlands system.  Mr. Whitney explained that the front portion of the site was filled many years ago, and then an area was excavated for a cellar hole.  The cellar hole, being dug into the water table, has exhibited some wetlands characteristics.  He continued to state that the back portion of the lot consists of remnants of the original wetlands system that went all the way through the area.  Mr. Whitney explained that Mr. Klein had delineated the wetlands with pink, numerated flags.  He stated that what’s shown on the map is accurate and up-to-date.  The wetlands are 9,700 sq. ft., about 23% of the site.  The non-wetlands portion in the back of the lot is comprised of relatively well drained, sandy material.  
Mr. Whitney reminded the Commission that the proposal is to fill in the old cellar hole (1,115 sq. ft. of manmade wetlands) and to build a house on top of fill.  He explained that with the driveway coming in from the street, they would be placing a conservation restriction (shown on the map in gray) over the wetlands and outside the wetlands to varying distances.  He stated that Mr. Klein had prepared 3 reports that had been submitted.  The first report, dated August 10, 2016, was a delineation report, which stated that he had been out to the site and discussed the methods he used to delineate the wetlands.  The second report, dated October 31, 2016, was a preliminary evaluation.  The third report, dated November 27, 2016, is an impact analysis which indicates that the wetlands being filled (the old cellar hole) has relatively low value.
Mr. Whitney reminded the Commission that he had designed preliminary sewer plans, extending the sewer from Stagecoach Road down to this site.  Referencing the informal discussion, he reminded the Commission that he had also discussed the possibility of putting a small pump station and a low pressure force main in the shoulder of the road, connecting to the sanitary manhole at the intersection of Stagecoach and White Birch.  This would be in lieu of the public sewer, which is a relatively expensive option.  Mr. Whitney explained that, following the informal discussion at last month’s meeting, he had met with the Town Engineer and the Sewer Superintendent.  He noted, for the record, that Mr. McCahill was present at that meeting.  He stated that they were not in favor of an individual low pressure sewer line, explaining that they did not believe it was a good idea to have private utilities in a public right of way.  If connections of that nature are made, it would discourage the extension of the town sewer.  Mr. Whitney reported that they had indicated to him that extending the sewer down the road was the preferable option.  He noted that they also reviewed the preliminary plans he had prepared, adding that they tweaked them a little bit: they shortened the length of the sewer, and raised the depth of the sewer a little bit above the standard that was acceptable to them.  This was done to try and reduce the cost.  Mr. Whitney then stated that he had sent those plans out to get cost estimates from contractors, and added that he will have those numbers by next month’s meeting.  He continued to explain that, because the Commission would prefer the public sewer option as opposed to an onsite septic system, the Town Engineering staff had done everything they could to try and reduce the cost from the initial estimate.  He noted, though, that the plan he had submitted with this application does show an onsite septic system, in the event that the sewer option does not pan out.  Mr. Whitney reported that he had already sent two letters to the three neighbors, asking if they were interested in sharing the cost of extending the sewer down their street.  He has received no responses thus far, but is planning to send a third letter once he receives the cost estimates from the contractors.
Mr. Whitney reiterated that, at present, they are proposing a septic system.  This would involve a septic tank and pump chamber by the house, and a force main (1.5-2 inch diameter pipe) up to a septic system in the back of the property.  He has conducted a percolation test in the septic area, and discovered that the soil is very well-drained, which is a positive characteristic for septic systems.  He stated that he intends to have some discussions with the Farmington Valley Health District before the next meeting.  He plans to conduct a pollutant renovation analysis before the next meeting, which is something that he has done in the past to demonstrate to the wetlands commissions that the effect of the septic system on the wetlands is negligible.  In addition to involving the Farmington Valley Health District, and procuring a letter from them stating that the septic system is feasible, Mr. Whitney intends to prepare a detailed construction sequence phasing plan.  This would be a plan showing the sequence of construction: a graphic demonstration of how construction would occur and how they would protect the wetlands during construction.  Although he has already provided the Commission with a written sequence, he explained that Mr. McCahill believes the detailed plan would be more effective.  Mr. Whitney continued to describe the details of the proposal, specifically mentioning two rain garden areas to allow the run off from the yard to infiltrate the soil before it reaches the wetlands.  He stated that the most significant feature of the proposal is the boulder row, highlighted in magenta on the map, about 20 feet from the rear of the house.  Mr. Whitney explained that there are a significant number of very large boulders onsite, and if they could align them in a row, it would create a substantial physical barrier between the area of construction and the future yard area and the remaining wetlands on the property.  He added that it would be a very good way to limit any future encroachment into the wetlands area.
In an effort to familiarize the Commissioners with the site, Mr. Whitney referenced a copy of the wetlands site walk map.  He stated that the site is festooned with colored flagging, in an attempt to show exactly where everything it is.  He explained that the proposed location of the house is marked by four stakes with orange flags numbered 1-4.  He added that he plans to run orange ribbon, connecting the four stakes, to provide a clearer visual of where the house will be.  He continued, stating that the boulder wall is marked by a series of stakes, connected by a red ribbon, clearly indicating the limit of where the site disturbance will be.  He pointed on the map to where stakes 6 and 7 are located in the back of the site, marking the two ends of the septic system.  There is a 65 ft. orange ribbon connecting the stakes.  Mr. Whitney reported that earlier that day, he had placed some stakes along the limits of the proposed conservation restriction area, connected by yellow-green ribbon.  He clarified that this was not shown on the site walk map that was mailed to the Commissioners.  He stated that if the Commissioners went out to the site now, between the red tape and the yellow-green tape, they could see the area that would remain undisturbed: the wetlands area and the area of the proposed plantings.  He continued to say that stake #5 marked the location of the proposed septic tank.  He pointed to where there was a stake up in the front of the property, marked with the number 16, so that the Commissioners know they are at the right site.  The pink wetlands flags are numbered 1-24.  Mr. Whitney clarified that there are several stakes marking the property line that are not shown in his plan.  These were placed out there by the surveyor, and Mr. Whitney was not aware of that before he drew up his plans.  He concluded by saying that there are a lot of stakes onsite, but hopefully it is clear as to what each one represents.
In response to Mr. Thier’s question about obtaining a list explaining what each color flag/ ribbon signifies, Mr. Whitney answered that he would modify the site walk map to reflect everything.  He explained that the map they received in their mailings indicated that the septic system was shown with orange ribbon, the boulder row with red ribbon, and the house with orange flagged stakes.  He clarified that what is not reflected on the current site walk map are the surveyor stakes, a couple of surveyor benchmarks, and the stakes he placed that day showing the conservation restriction area.
Mr. McCahill noted that Mr. Beauchamp had identified a concern with one particular tree earlier that week.  The tree looked like it was about to fall, and there had been some thought that the tree should be cut down, but Mr. Krawczuk did not want to proceed with the tree removal before consulting the Commission.  It seems that removing the tree would make the most sense, as it poses a threat to the safety of the neighborhood should it fall into the road and hit someone or something.  Mr. McCahill just wanted it to be acknowledged by the Commission before any action is taken.  There were no objections.  Whether the town or Mr. Krawczuk should be responsible for handling the tree removal is to be determined.
Mr. Thier asked if Mr. Klein would be speaking tonight for this application.  To which, Mr. Whitney responded that he was not planning to, only because he would have to go through all of his information again if a public hearing were to be scheduled next month.  He added though, that Mr. Klein would be happy to answer any questions from the Commission.

Mr. Beauchamp commented that he had noticed, while walking the site, that the location of the proposed septic system seems a bit close to the house directly behind it.  In response to Mr. Beauchamp’s comments, Mr. Whitney stated that, according to the Connecticut public health code, the minimum required separation distance for septic systems to a property line is 10 feet.  The system as shown on the plan is 15 feet or more from the property line, and is therefore compliant with the health code.  Mr. Beauchamp stated that it just seemed very close when he was out there looking at the site.  Mr. Whitney explained that a septic system could be close to the property line, and that what would be concerning is the distance to wells on adjacent properties.  Mr. Whitney spoke with Mr. Kron (neighboring resident), and confirmed that the houses on Ardsley Way were connected to public water, so there were no issues regarding separation distances from wells.

Mr. Whitney stated that because the land slopes down from the back of the lot towards the front, any sewage would flow down towards the wetlands, and not uphill towards Mr. Kron’s property.  Mr. Whitney speculated that Mr. Kron was more concerned with the removal of trees than the septic system.  He explained the strategic positioning of the septic system to preserve as many trees as possible.
Mr. Beauchamp inquired as to the priority of the Town to extend the sewer down White Birch Lane, because there is another existing lot of record across the street from this property, and he anticipates another wetlands application should that lot be developed in the future.  In response to Mr. Beauchamp’s question, Mr. McCahill commented that further into the application process, they can expect to get more information and clarity from the Engineering Department as far as what their priorities are for sewering various parts of the town.  Mr. Whitney added that the sewer extension down White Birch Lane is number 17 on the list, and wondered if the project would even occur in our lifetime.  He reiterated that he would try and see if some of the neighbors might agree to share the cost of bringing the sewer down the street, because that would certainly change the equation.  The applicant would very much like to be connected to public sewage, and that would be the best option.
Mr. Kron (resident, 16 Ardsley Way) raised several of his concerns regarding the development of the lot.  When he first purchased his property, he was assured by his real estate agent (Deborah Northrup), that the land would never be developed because of the wetlands.  He acknowledged that a real estate agent does not have the right to make such claims, but stated nonetheless it was a selling point when he bought his house.  He attributes the decision to move from West Hartford to Avon with the aesthetic qualities of his property, and he is concerned that the development of 16 White Birch Lane would alter that.  Mr. Kron attested that many of his neighbors feel the same way, as they were told the same thing by their real estate agents regarding the development of this lot, and they are directly affected by the proposed construction.  He asked what effect the development would have on the value of his home, his tax rate, and the ability to sell his home.
In response to Mr. Kron’s comments, Mr. Thier clarified that the Commission’s authority is circumscribed by the wetlands.  He noted that if they decide to hold a public hearing, the discussion would be limited to the potential impact on the wetlands.  They cannot take anything else into consideration.

In response to Mr. Kron’s questions about who would be able to take his concerns into consideration, Mr. McCahill answered that no other agency or form of government could weigh in on those issues.  Mr. Whitney added that this is an existing lot of record.  If this was a proposed lot, the Planning and Zoning Commission could deal with these types of concerns, but that is not the case.
Mr. Kron stated that he was concerned about the septic system being 15 feet from the property line, despite that being within legal limits.

Mr. McCahill stated that if the Commission decides to take this application to a public hearing, the public hearing would be held at the next regularly scheduled meeting, which will be January 3, 2017.  There would be an additional fee collected from the applicant, an additional $400, to cover the costs associated with a public hearing.  The Planning Department would be responsible for running the appropriate public notices to make the public aware of the public hearing.  There is also a notification requirement, to be done by the applicant to the abutters and the residents directly across the street.  There is language in the regulation that specifies exactly who that mailing goes to.  Details regarding the process, called a certification of mailing, were relayed to Mr. Whitney by Mr. McCahill.  Mr. McCahill clarified that there is sufficient time to complete all the necessary steps before the January 3rd meeting.
Mr. Beauchamp made a motion to schedule a public hearing for APPL #748 at the January 3, 2017 meeting.  Mr. Short seconded the motion, which was favored by Mr. Thier, Mr. Beauchamp, and Mr. Breckinridge.  It was opposed by Mr. Usich and Ms. Dean.
OUTSTANDING APPLICATIONS:  

APPL #747 – Town of Avon, owner, Town of Avon, Brandon Robertson applicant:  Requests within regulated floodplain/alluvial soils (wetlands) and within the 100’ upland review area: 1) Construction of a gravel parking lot, bituminous handicapped parking, rain garden, storm drainage and related grading; 2)  Construction of athletic fields, wet meadow, butterfly garden, pavilion, storm drainage and related grading; 3) Construction of stone dust trail and related grading; 4)  Construction of stone dust emergency access drive and related grading; 5) Construction of storm drainage outlets, bank stabilization and related grading.  Location: 800 Old Farms Road, Parcel 3360800.
Let the record show that Commissioner Short left because he had a conflict of interest regarding this application.

Ruth Checko stated that she would briefly go over the reports that had been provided to the Commissioners, adding also that Mr. Klein would be representing the Town of Avon as a soil scientist.  Ms. Checko stated that she had provided the Commission with a response to demonstrate the need for additional athletic fields in the Town of Avon.  She pointed out that there was planning on behalf of the Recreation and Parks Commission, and the Plan of Conservation and Development was used in that planning.  The master plan recognized the increase in the number of children in Avon participating in sports; Ms. Checko noted that this preceded the growth of flag football and lacrosse.  Ms. Checko’s report contained charts displaying the numbers of sports participants for the fall and spring of this past year.  She included some limitations as to what the Town needs for fall sports, and noted where they are short approximately 12 hours a week for practice time, once they lose daylight savings time.
Mr. Thier asked what being “short” 12 hours a week meant.  Ms. Checko clarified, by giving an example.  In the case of flag football league, 28 practices are required for 285 children.  Each practice is calculated at 1.5 hours per practice/game.  On a typical evening in the fall, 42 hours are needed just to accommodate flag football practices.  With four flag football fields and 7.5 playable hours, there are only 30 hours of playable time once they start losing daylight.  Ms. Checko explained that this calculation was just a way for her to demonstrate to the Commission the logistics of needing field space and justifying the need to expand Fisher Meadows.
Ms. Dean asked if Ms. Checko’s presentation was background leading up to a public hearing.  To which, Mr. McCahill responded that he had never thought that there would be a public hearing for this application.  He thought that the Town was trying to provide answers to questions that were brought up at the last meeting.  Ms. Checko added that she intended to briefly go over the information and answer any more questions the Commission might have for her.
Ms. Dean asked why, when there are other applications with a direct impact on wetlands, they hold a public hearing (or at least consider holding a public hearing), and they are not for this application.  To which, Mr. Thier responded that they could vote on that after Ms. Checko’s presentation.
Ms. Checko proceeded to go over the contents of her report.  In the next chart, she demonstrated the logistics of how certain fields are not appropriate for certain sports, citing limitations of goals and space.  She noted that the final piece of data that was captured in her report was a summary of how they quantify use and overuse of a grass turf field.  Based on her research, there are 6,000 events on Avon fields per year.  That is 6,000 hours of sports practices or games, not including softball or baseball.
In response to Mr. Thier’s question about how many fields exist currently, Ms. Checko answered that there are 22, including the high school fields.

Ms. Checko continued to explain that in the industry of turf and turf maintenance, it is not recommended to exceed 225 hours per field per year.  According to her calculations, the existing fields are overused by 1,700 hours.  7.79 additional fields are needed to bring the Town’s turf grass fields into the acceptable use range.  The additional 7 fields, as proposed in the Fisher Meadows expansion, would put most of the fields into an acceptable range for quality sports turf.
Mr. Thier asked for how long this overuse has been going on.  Ms. Checko responded that she can only point to the previous report for the Recreation and Park Commission, which identified that all the fields at that point were being overused.  She does not have data on hours or practices historically.  What she does have are the numbers that she has collected over the past two years based on her current experience and scheduling.

Mr. Thier sought to clarify that the 22 fields had exceeded the 225 hour guidelines in the last two years.  Ms. Checko opined that it had exceeded that prior to two years ago, but noted that it hadn’t been measured in the way they currently measure it.

In response to Mr. Thier’s question about documented damage to the existing fields from overuse, Ms. Checko answered that she could quantify that to some degree, but that it would be anecdotal.
Mr. Thier sought to clarify that the overuse is reparable, and Ms. Checko confirmed that it was.

Ms. Checko, returning to her overview of the report, stated that if they expand Fisher Meadows, Avon Youth Lacrosse would no longer have to pay for fields at Avon Old Farms (~$5,000 a year), fewer games/practices would be held at Alsop Meadows, and games would no longer be played on practice fields.  She stated that the Recreation and Parks Department would be able to manage their practice and game fields appropriately, they would be able to rest fields, and expand their program out of some of the school fields, which aren’t in as good condition as the ones at Fisher Meadows.
Mr. Thier asked if there are any events that have been cancelled due to lack of facilities.  To which, Ms. Checko answered that they don’t know where to put some groups if they should expand.

In response to Mr. Thier’s comments, Ms. Checko answered that the need for more fields was not only a budgetary matter.  She gave an example of a men’s softball league that has been around for twenty years, and due to overused fields and the prevalence of other sporting leagues, they have been moved around to multiple locations.  Ms. Checko stated that they are squeezed for space, and she is running out of creative options.
Mr. Usich asked if lacrosse was the only sport needing to pay additional money to rent private fields, and was curious as to how that happened.  Ms. Checko responded that it was of their own volition, because there was no other place in town for them to go.
Mr. Usich asked for how long Alsop Meadows had been used for athletic recreation, stating that he had grown up in the town and could not remember that space being used for such purposes.  Ms. Checko responded that to the best of her knowledge, they opened Alsop Meadows up for that use one or two years prior to her employment with the Town.  She started working here in 2014.

Mr. Usich attested to the importance of fields for our town, claiming that they are a very important infrastructure of significant value, for a multitude of reasons.  He stated that it was his opinion that we have done a horrible job, historically, as a Town of providing a cohesive athletic field system.  There is no system, in his mind: just a patchwork of random fields.  He qualified his comments by stating that he was unsure if this was the proper forum to have this conversation.
In response to Mr. Usich’s comments, Ms. Checko stated that he had raised a good point.  Part of her challenge is that they are using Board of Education fields, and the Board of Education is not in the business of athletic turf, they are in the business of education.  When push comes to shove and their budgets get cut, it will be the athletic programs which are downsized.

Ms. Checko concluded her presentation by pointing to the last two pages of her report, where she had mapped out all of the Town and Board of Education properties.  Commissioners can see where the limitations are and what the Town has done to creatively fit in field playing time.
Ms. Dean asked if Ms. Checko’s report was based on information from 2007.  To which, Ms. Checko answered no.  She thought that it was understood that the information in the report was collected over the past two years.
Ms. Dean speculated on the pertinence of Ms. Checko’s data, given the evolving demographics of the Town.  According to the people she has talked to, the incoming families prioritize education over sports.  She doesn’t feel as though Ms. Checko’s report provided the kind of information that takes into account the broader picture as far as what will happen to Avon and the need for more fields.  Ms. Dean also feels as though her question about why other fields could not be used was not answered.  She commented that she drove around to look at other fields that the Town owns, and does not understand why those spaces cannot be used as an alternative to destroying the aesthetic values of this water body.  She stated that the “industrialization” of soccer (massive fields, massive parking lots) is interfering with the ability of town residents to appreciate the natural beauty of Spring Lake.  She reiterated that she feels her questions were not really answered, and she did not receive valid explanations as to why other fields could not be used for these purposes.
In response to Ms. Dean’s comments, Ms. Checko stated that she would not have gone before the Board of Finance, the Town Manager, the Town Council, the Recreation and Parks Commission, or the Inland Wetlands Commission if she were not confident that the information she collected was accurate or indicative of the demands of the sporting world in Avon.  She noted that Ms. Dean talking to a few parents was a drop in the pond compared to the time and effort that the Athletic Director, the Park and Recreation Professional, and her staff put into this research.  She reported that every student has probably participated in two to three sports per year, so even if the overall population is decreasing, those numbers are not going down in sports involvement.
In response to Mr. Thier’s question about projections, Ms. Checko answered that she has projections that indicate a growing interest in sports.
In response to Mr. Thier’s question about projections specifically for the amount of school age children, Ms. Checko answered that no, she does not know those projections.
In response to Ms. Dean’s question regarding the percentage of children in each incoming class who are interested in sports, Ms. Checko answered that no, she does not know those percentages.
Ms. Dean continued to ask about utilizing the fields across from Thompson Brook School, and Ms. Checko clarified that those fields are a part of Thompson Farm and do not belong to the Town.

In response to Ms. Dean’s questions about using the land at Alsop Meadows, Ms. Checko stated that another advantage to developing the land at Fisher Meadows is that it would allow the Town to retire other locations.  If there were more fields at Fisher Meadows, the Public Works Department would not have to waste their time and money to move equipment between each of these isolated spots, and instead they would come to one central area.
In response to Ms. Dean’s comments about destroying the wetlands, Ms. Checko answered that she has a Soil Scientist here with her to talk about the fact that they are not in fact destroying the wetlands.  To which, Ms. Dean stated that that may be the Soil Scientist’s perspective but she is not required to accept it.

Mr. Breckinridge noted for the record, that this Commission had approved this application 5 years ago.  He commented that the Commission is asking the same questions that it probably asked back then, and he is confused about why they are having the big debate again.  To which, Mr. Thier stated that it is their obligation to be thorough.  Mr. Breckinridge continued to state that he understands the need for more fields, having coached several sports over the years on these very fields.  He testified that a lot of the other fields are virtually unplayable, stating that kids have been injured because the fields are so poorly maintained.  He stated that there is a huge interest in sports, adding that the emergence of new sports, such as flag football, is a testament to that.  Mr. Breckinridge also went on to say that he has walked the site of the proposed fields, which are just corn fields and not some wonderful site for people to appreciate nature.  He does not understand Ms. Dean’s concerns about altering the scenic qualities of that site.

In response to Mr. Thier’s question about contacting neighboring towns to see if they have excess time on any of their fields, Ms. Checko answered that she has but they do not.  She stated that other towns contact us to see if we have room.

Ms. Dean asked if the existing fields could be made safe, to which Ms. Checko responded that certain fields are simply not made to be used for athletic purposes.  She stated that the Enford Street property was never intended to be a sports field, just a neighborhood park for kids to throw a Frisbee around.
Mr. Usich stated that he has played lacrosse at Alsop Meadows, and commented that there is a significant tilt to those fields.  Ms. Checko added that those fields are not graded properly.

Mr. Breckinridge sought to clarify that there have been no changes in Wetlands regulations since the previous application (#720) was approved.  Ms. Checko confirmed that no, there have been no changes in either the regulations or the proposed plans.

Mr. Thier sought to clarify that the Town needs 27 fields, ideally, to accommodate the Town’s sporting demands.  Ms. Checko confirmed this, but added that this does not even put us in the “green”, it puts us in the “yellow” zone (referring to the information that she had provided to the Commission).
Mr. Breckinridge asked if the existing fields at Fisher Meadows have had any effect on Spring Lake.  This question served to segue into Mr. Klein’s presentation.

Mr. Klein reported that when he was at the site last week, he conservatively estimated that there were over 2,000 geese and ducks at Spring Lake.  He explained that this number is due to the corn, which is a prime food source for waterfowl.  The geese and ducks produce a high volume of feces, which can affect water quality significantly.  He commented that the corn fields require more fertilizer than athletic fields would, since the Town uses an integrated pest management program.
Mr. Thier sought to clarify that the development of the land into athletic fields would actually improve the health of Spring Lake, which Mr. Klein confirmed.

Ms. Dean commented that turning the land into soccer fields was not the only way to improve the health of the lake, stating that they could terminate the use of the land as corn fields to do so.  To which, Mr. Klein supposed that there were innumerable options available, but stated that he was tasked with examining the impacts of the proposal.
Mr. Klein continued with his presentation, stating that he verified the delineation of the wetlands from 2011 to confirm that they had not changed.  He reported that the entire site is wetlands by definition in Connecticut because it consists of soils that were laid down by alluvial processes that had occurred in the Farmington River Valley.  He added, though, that the majority of the site, and the entire area of the proposed fields, is not wet wetlands.  The area of the proposed fields is not comprised of hydric soils, but rather, well drained soils.  Mr. Klein stated that the change from corn to natural turf would not have any impact on the groundwater recharge/discharge functions and it would not have any impact on floodwater storage.  He reported that one large positive impact is that there will no longer be any storm water treatment from the run off.  He explained that the plan includes a large rain garden, which will treat the run off from the gravel parking lot.  There is also a wet meadow storm water treatment basin in the southwest corner of the site, which will collect a lot of the run off and bring it down into Spring Lake.  The proposed butterfly garden in the northwestern corner will attract native pollinators, which are in serious trouble throughout North America for lack of habitat.  Mr. Klein stated that grass has less sediment yield than a field that’s ploughed every year.  There is less nitrogen required for athletic fields, than the existing corn fields.  There will be no loss of wetland wildlife.
Ms. Dean asked if the proposed plans would affect fishing recreation, to which Mr. Klein answered no, he doesn’t anticipate that to be affected at all.

Mr. Klein concluded his presentation by stating that it was his professional opinion that there would be no adverse impacts on wetland functions and values.
Mr. Breckinridge sought to clarify that having soccer fields at this site is less detrimental to the water body than having the existing corn fields there, which Mr. Klein confirmed.

In response to Ms. Dean’s question about the criteria for evaluating the educational/scientific values of the wetlands, Mr. Klein answered that there is a number of criteria including: accessibility, safety of use, number of different types of wetlands that are present, and the archetypal nature of the wetlands on the site.  He stated that Spring Lake is a gravel pit pond, not a natural pond.  He also stated that Connecticut is the only state that includes non-hydric soils in their wetlands jurisdiction.
Ms. Dean asked if there were any aquatic species that use the corn fields for nesting.  To which, Mr. Klein responded that turtles could use the land for nesting, but the ploughing for the corn fields would destroy the nests.

Ms. Dean asked how Mr. Klein goes about evaluating the aesthetic qualities, to which Mr. Klein responded that the judgment is professional judgment.  He went on to describe the various characteristics and considerations that he looked at to make that judgment: is it typical wetlands or unusual wetlands, does it have significant vegetative diversity that provides attractive views, are there significant views into or out of the area?  Mr. Klein explained that the reason he evaluated it to be of moderate quality is that there is a wide expanse of undeveloped land (including the existing athletic fields and corn fields), and the proximity to open water.  He compared it to typical wetlands aesthetics, like those of a red maple swamp that has really bright red foliage early in the season, which this site does not have.
Ms. Dean stated that she has noticed that communities that don’t value their water bodies come to regret that.  She acknowledged that the number of parents who want new soccer fields would vastly outnumber the amount of people who don’t support the expansion of Fisher Meadows, but stated that the Inland Wetlands Commission is charged with protecting the minority interests.  She claimed that the majority always wants to destroy wetlands.  She attested that the minority of residents, who want to enjoy nature and not sports, would want their voices heard.  Ms. Dean also stated that, having recently attended a land use academy course, it was made clear to her that the Commission is not bound by the experts brought in by the applicant.  She stated that she strongly feels that this application merits a public hearing so that the Town residents can weigh in on this.
Mr. Usich noted, for the record, that he is seeing a net positive impact for developing the land at Fisher Meadows.

Ms. Dean made a motion to hold a public hearing for APPL #747, and Mr. Thier seconded the motion.  Mr. Thier voiced concern for the precedent that they might be setting by not allowing this to go to a public hearing.  Mr. Thier and Ms. Dean were in favor; Mr. Usich, Mr. Breckinridge, and Mr. Beauchamp opposed.  The motion to hold a public hearing did not pass.

Mr. Breckinridge made a motion to approve APPL #747.  Mr. McCahill suggested that the approval incorporate the previous approval conditions (#1-12) from the initial approval letter, dated September 9, 2011.  Mr. Breckinridge amended his motion to incorporate the previous approval conditions.  Mr. Usich seconded the motion.  Mr. Breckinridge, Mr. Usich, Mr. Thier, and Mr. Beauchamp were in favor; Ms. Dean opposed.  The motion passed.
Ms. Dean asked about a provision in the regulations where townspeople can petition to hold a public hearing, but Mr. McCahill stated that the petition would have to have been submitted at the beginning of the process: within 14 days following the initial receipt of the application.

In response to Ms. Dean’s question about notice given to the public, Mr. McCahill answered that the meetings are posted on the website, and that there are a number of people who receive mailings of the agendas; that is all the Town offers in the way of communication.
COMMUNICATIONS FROM THE PUBLIC:
There were no communications from the public.
OTHER BUSINESS:
STAFF COMMENTS:  
Mr. McCahill reported that, with regard to the property owned by Michael Flors at 232 Avon Mountain Road, he received an e-mail from the Town Attorney, Kari Olson, dated December 5, 2016.  She indicated to Mr. McCahill that she was filing for a default.  He stated that an application was promised to be brought in by last Friday (December 2, 2016), but that never occurred.  Mr. McCahill also reported that he was aware of a telephonic status conference, to be held with Judge Noble, on January 17, 2017.
AUTHORIZED AGENT APPROVALS: 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  November 1, 2016
Mr. Beauchamp motioned to approve the minutes of the November 1, 2016, meeting, as submitted.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Thier, received unanimous approval.          

NEXT MEETING:  
The next regularly scheduled meeting is January 3, 2017.  A public hearing will be held at this meeting.
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9:03 pm.  

Respectfully submitted,
Sitara Gnanaguru, Clerk

Inland Wetlands Commission
LEGAL NOTICE

TOWN OF AVON

At a meeting held on December 6, 2016, the Inland Wetlands Commission of the Town of Avon voted as follows:

RE: APPL. #747 – Town of Avon, owner, Town of Avon, Brandon Robertson applicant: Requests within regulated floodplain/alluvial soils (wetlands) and within the 100’ upland review area: 1) Construction of a gravel parking lot, bituminous handicapped parking, rain garden, storm drainage and related grading; 2) Construction of athletic fields, wet meadow, butterfly garden, pavilion, storm drainage and related grading; 3) Construction of stone dust trail and related grading; 4) Construction of stone dust emergency access drive and related grading; 5) Construction of storm drainage outlets, bank stabilization and related grading.  Location: 800 Old Farms Road, Parcel 3360800.  APPROVED WITH CONDITIONS

Dated at Avon this 7th day of December, 2016.  Copy of this notice is on file in the Office of the Town Clerk, Avon Town Hall.

INLAND WETLANDS COMMISSION

Clifford Thier, CHAIR
Michael Beauchamp, VICE CHAIR
